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5 1101.2

to the public and when it retracts cer-
tain information it has released.

(1) Generally, section 6(b) (1) requires
the Commission to provide manufac-
turers or private labelers with advance
notice and opportunity to comment on
information the Commission proposes
to release, if the public can readily as-
certain the identity of the firm from
the information. Section 6(b)(l) also re-
quires the Commission to take reason-
able steps to assure that the informa-
tion is accurate and that disclosure is
fair in the circumstances and reason-
ably related to effectuating the pur-
poses of the Acts administered by the
Commission. Disclosure of information
may not occur in fewer than 30 days
after notice to the manufacturer or pri-
vate labeler unless the Commission
finds the public health and safety re-
quires a lesser period of notice. Excep-
tions to these requirements are estab-
lished in section 6(b)(4). Additional
limitations on the disclosure of infor-
mation reported to the Commission
under section 15(b) of the CPSA are es-
tablished in section 6(b) (5).

(2) Section 6(b)(2) requires the Com-
mission to provide further notice to
manufacturers or private labelers
where the Commission proposes to dis-
close product-specific information the
firms have claimed to be inaccurate.

(3) Section 6(b)(3) authorizes manu-
facturers and private labelers to bring
lawsuits against the Commission to
prevent disclosure of product-specific
information after the firms have re-
ceived the notice specified.

(c) Internal clearance procedures. Sec-
tion 6(b)(6) requires the Commission to
establish internal clearance procedures
for Commission initiated disclosures of
information that reflect on the safety
of a consumer product or class of prod-
ucts, even if the information is not
product specific. This rule does not ad-
dress section 6(b)(6) because the Com-
mission has internal clearance proce-
dures in its directives system. (Direc-
tive 1450.2 “Clearance Procedures for
Commission Staff to Use in Providing
Information to the Public.” April 27.
1983.

5 1101.2 Scope.
Section 6(b) and these rules apply to

information concerning products sub-

16 CFR Ch. II (l-l-97 Edition)

ject to the CPSA (15 U.S.C. 2051-2085),
and to the four other acts the Commis-
sion administers (transferred acts).
These transferred acts are the Flam-
mable Fabrics Act, 15 U.S.C. 1191-1204
(FFA); the Poison Prevention Packag-
ing Act of 1970, 15 U.S.C. 1471-1476
(PPPA); the Federal Hazardous Sub-
stances Act, 15 U.S.C. 1261-1276 (FHSA);
and the Refrigerator Safety Act, 15
U.S.C. 1211-1214 (RSA). See section
6(b)(l) of the CPSA. 15 U.S.C. 2055(d)(l).

Subpart B-Information Subject to
Notice and Anal
of Section 6(b)(l Y

sis Provisions

5 1101.11 General ap lication  of provi-
sions of section 6&)(l).

(a) Information subject to section
6(b)(l). To be subject to the notice and
analysis provisions of section 6(b) (1).
information must meet all the follow-
ing criteria:

(1) The information must pertain to a
specific product which is either des-
ignated or described in a manner whic:h
permits its identity to be ascertained
readily by the public.

(2) The information must be ob-
tained, generated or received by the
Commission as an entity or by individ-
ual members, employees, agents, con-
tractors or representatives of the Com-
mission acting in their official capac-
ities.

(3) The Commission or its members,
employees, agents or representatives
must propose to disclose the informa-
tion to the public (see 5 1 IO 1.12).

(4) The manner in which the product
is designated or described in the infor-
mation must permit the public to as-
certain readily the identity of the man-
ufacturer or private labeler. [See
s 1101.13.]

(b) Information not subject to section
6(b)(I). The requirements of sectilon
6(b)(l) do not apply to:

(1) Information described in the ex-
clusions contained in section 6(b)(4) of
the CPSA (see subpart E of this rule).

(2) Information the Commission is re-
quired by law to make publicly ava.il-
able. This information includes, for ex-
ample, Commission notifications to
foreign governments regarding certain
products to be exported, as required by
section 18(b) of the CPSA. 15 U.S.C.
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Consumer Product Safety Commission § 1101.21

2068(b); section 14(d) of the FHSA, 15
U.S.C. 1273(d); and section 15(c) of the
FFA. 15 U.S.C. 1202(c). (See the Com-
mission’s Export Policy Statement, 16
CFR part 1017.)

(3) Information required to be dis-
closed to the President and Congress
pursuant to section 27(j) of the CPSA.
15 U.S.C. 2076(j).

(4) Press releases issued by firms.
(5) Information filed or presented in

administrative proceedings or litiga-
tion to which the Commission is a
party and which is not expressly sub-
ject to the section 6(b) (4) exceptions.

5 1101.12 Commission must disclose in-
formation to the public.

Public. For the purposes of section
6(b)(l). the public includes any person
except:

(a) Members, employees, agents, rep-
resentatives and contractors of the
Commission, in their official capacity.

(b) State officials who are commis-
sioned officers under section 29(a)(2) of
the CPSA. 15 U.S.C. 2078(a)(2). to the
extent that the Commission furnishes
them information necessary for them
to perform their duties under that sec-
tion. Such officials may not release to
the public copies of such information
unless the Commission has complied
with section 6(b) or the information
falls within an exception to section
6(b).

(c) Members of a Commission Chronic
Hazard Advisory Panel established
under section 28 of the CPSA (15 U.S.C.
2077). However, disclosures of informa-
tion by such a Panel are subject to sec-
tion 6(b).

(d) The persons or firms to whom the
information to be disclosed pertains, or
their legal representatives.

(e) The persons or firms who provided
the information to the Commission, or
their legal representatives.

(f) Other Federal agencies or state or
local. governments to whom accident
and investigation reports are provided
pursuant to section 29(e) of the CPSA
(15 U.S.C. 2078(e)). However, as required
by that section, employees of Federal
agencies or state or local governments
may not release to the public copies of
any accident or investigation report
made under the CPSA by an officer,
employee or agent of the Commission

unless CPSC has complied with the ap-
plicable requirements of section 6(b).

(g) The Chairman or ranking minor-
ity member of a committee or sub-
committee of Congress acting pursuant
to committee business and having ju-
risdiction over the matter which is the
subject of the information requested.

f 1101.13 Public ability to ascertain
readily identity of manufacturer or
private labeler.

The advance notice and analysis pro-
visions of section 6(b)(l) apply only
when a reasonable person receiving the
information in the form in which it is
to be disclosed and lacking specialized
expertise can readily ascertain from
the information itself the identity of
the manufacturer or private labeler of
a particular product. The Commission
will provide the advance notice and op-
portunity to comment if there is a
question whether the public could read-
ily ascertain the identity of a manufac-
turer or private labeler.

Subpart C-Procedure for Provid-
ing Notice and Opportunity To
Comment Under Section
6(b)(l)

§11 .01.21
tunity

Form of notice
’ to comment.

and oppor-

(a) Notice  may be oral or written.  The
Commission will generally provide to
manufacturers or private labelers writ-
ten notice and opportunity to comment
on information subject to section
6(b)(l). However, when the Commission
makes a public health and safety find-
ing pursuant to section 6(b)(l)  of the
CPSA, the Commission may determine
that it is necessary to provide the no-
tice and opportunity to comment oral-
ly, either in person or by telephone.

(b) Content of notice.  The Commission
will provide the manufacturer or pri-
vate labeler with:

(1) Either the actual text of the infolr-
mation to be disclosed or, if appro-
priate, a summary of the information.

(2) A general description of the man-
ner in which the Commission will dis-
close the information, including any
other relevant information the Com-
mission intends to include with the di.s-
closure. If the Commission advises th<at
the form of disclosure will be by press
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5 1101.22

release, for example, the Commission
need not provide further notice to dis-
close a summary of the press release.

(3) A request for comment with re-
spect to the information, including a
request for explanatory data or other
relevant information for the Commis-
sion’s consideration.

(4) A statement that, in the absence
of a specific request by a firm that its
comments be withheld from disclosure,
the Commission will release to the
public the firm’s comments (or a sum-
mary thereof prepared by the firm or.
if the firm declines to do so, by the
Commission).

(5) A statement that a request that
comments be withheld from disclosure
will be honored.

(6) Notice that the firm may request
confidential treatment for the informa-
tion, in accordance with section 6(a)(3)
of the Consumer Product Safety Act, 15
U.S.C. 2055(a)(3) (seeS1101.24(b)).

(7) A statement that no further re-
quest for comment will be sought by
the Commission if it intends to dis-
close the identical information in the
same format, unless the firm specifi-
cally requests the opportunity to com-
ment on subsequent information dis-
closures.

(8) The name, address, and telephone
number of the person to whom com-
ments should be sent and the time
when any comments are due (see
5 1101.22).

S 1101.22 Timing: request for time ex-
tensions.

(a) Time for comment. (1) Generally
firms will receive a minimum of twen-
ty (20) calendar days from the date of
the letter in which the Commission
transmits the notice to furnish com-
ments to the Commission. Firms that
receive requests for comments by mail
will receive an additional three (3) days
to comment to account for time in the
mail.

(2) Upon his or her own initiative or
upon request, the Freedom of Informa-
tion Officer may provide a different
amount of time for comment, particu-
larly for firms that receive voluminous
or complex material. In addition, the
Commission may find that the public
health and safety requires a lesser pe-
riod of notice and may require a re-

16 CFR Ch. II (l-l-97 Edition)

sponse in a shorter period of time (see
5 1101.24).

(b) No response submitted. (1) If tlhe
Commission has not received a re-
sponse within the time specified and if
it has received no request for extension
of time, the Commission will analyze
the information as provided in subpart
D. If no comments are submitted tlne
Commission will not give the further
notice provided in section 6(b)(2).

(2) Unless the Commission finds that
the public health and safety requires a
lesser period of notice (see S 1101.23),
the Commission will not disclose tlhe
information in fewer than 30 days after
providing a manufacturer or private la-
beler notice and opportunity to com-
ment.

(c) Requests for time extension. (1) R.e-
quests for extension of time to com-
ment on information to be disclosled
must be made to the person who pro-
vided the Commission’s notice and op-
portunity to comment. The request for
time extension may be either oral or
written. An oral request for a time ex-
tension must be promptly confirmed in
writing.

(2) Requests for extension of time
must explain with specificity why the
extension is needed and how much ad-
ditional time is required.

(3) The Commission will promptly re-
spond to requests for extension of time.

5 1101.23 Providing less than 30 days
notice before disclosing informa-
tion.

There are two circumstances in
which the Commission may disclose to
the public information subject to sec-
tion 6(b)(l) in a time less than 30 days
after providing notice to the manufac-
turer or private labeler.

(a) Firm agrees to lesser period or does
not object to disclosure. The Commission
may disclose to the public information
subject to section 6(b)(l) before the 30-
day period expires when, after receiv-
ing the Commission’s notice and oppor-
tunity to comment, the firm involved
agrees to the earlier disclosure; noti-
fies the Commission that it has no
comment: or notifies the Commission
that it does not object to disclosure.

(b) Commission finding a lesser period Is
required. Section 6(b) (1) provides that
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Consumer Product Safety Commission

the Commission may find that the pub-
lic health and safety requires a lesser
period of notice than the 30 days ad-
vance notice that section 6(b)(l) gen-
erally requires. The Commission may
determine that the public health and
safety requires less than 30 days ad-
vance notice, for example, to warn the
public quickly because individuals may
be in danger from a product hazard or
a potential hazard, or to correct prod-
uct safety information released by
third persons, which mischaracterizes
statements made by the Commission
about the product or which attributes
to the Commission statements about
the product which the Commission did
not make.

(c) Notice of finding. The Commission
will inform a manufacturer or private
labeler of a product which is the sub-
ject of a public health and safety find-
ing that the public health and safety
requires less than 30 days advance no-
tice either orally or in writing, depend-
ing on the immediacy of the need for
quick action; and the Commission will
publish the finding in the FEDERAL

R EGISTER . Disclosure may be made
concurrently with the filing of the
FEDERAL  REGISTER notice and need not
await its publication. However, where
applicable, before releasing informa-
tion. the Commission will comply with
the requirements of section 6(b) (1) and
(2) by giving the firm the opportunity
to comment on the information, either
orally or in writing depending on the
immediacy of the need for quick ac-
tion, and by giving the firm advance
notice before disclosing information
claimed by a manufacturer or private
labeler to be inaccurate (see 5 1101.25).

5 1101.24 Scope of comments Commis-
sion seeks.

(a) Comment in regard  to the informa-
tion. The section 6(b) opportunity to
comment on information is intended to
permit firms to furnish information
and data to the Commission to assist
the agency in its evaluation of the ac-
curacy of the information. A firm’s
submission, therefore, must be specific
and should be accompanied by docu-
mentation, where available, if the com-
ments are to assist the Commission in
its evaluation of the information. Com-
ments of a general nature. such as gen-

§ 1101.25

era1 suggestions or allegations that a
document is inaccurate or that the
Commission has not taken reasonable
steps to assure accuracy. are not suffi-
cient to assist the Commission in its
evaluation of the information or to jus-
tify a claim of inaccuracy. The weight
accorded a firm’s comments on the ac:-
curacy of information and the degree of
scrutiny which the Commission will ex-
ercise in evaluating the information
will depend on the specificity and com-
pleteness of the firm’s comments and
of the accompanying documentation.
In general, specific comments which
are accompanied by documentation
will be given more weight than thos#e
which are undocumented and general
in nature.

(b) Claims of confidentiality. If the
manufacturer or private labeler be-
lieves the information involved cannot
be disclosed because of section 6(a)(2)
of the CPSA (15 U.S.C. 2055(a)(2)),
which pertains to trade secret or other
confidential material, the firm ma.y
make claims of confidentiality at the
time it submits its comments to the
Commission under this section. Suc:h
claims must identify the specific infor-
mation which the firm believes to be
confidential or trade secret material
and must state with specificity the
grounds on which the firm bases it
claims. (See Commission’s Freedom of
Information Act regulation, 16 CFR
part 1015. particularly 16 CFR 1015.18.)

(c) Requests for nondisclosure of com-
ments. If a firm objects to disclosure of
its comments or a portion thereof, it
must notify the Commission at the
time it submits its comments. If the
firm objects to the disclosure of a por-
tion of its comments, it must identify
those portions which should be with-
held.

§ 1101.25 Notice of intent to disctose.
(a) Notice to manufacturer or private la-

beler. In accordance with section 6(b)(2)
of the CPSA. if the Commission, aft.er
following the notice provisions of sec-
tion 6(b) (1). determines that informa-
tion claimed to be inaccurate by a
manufacturer or private labeler in
comments submitted under section
6(b)(l) should be disclosed because the
Commission believes it has complied
with section 6(b)(l), the Commission
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S 1101.26

shall notify the manufacturer or pri-
vate labeler that it intends to disclose
the information not less than 10 work-
ing days after the date of the receipt of
notification by the firm. The notice of
intent to disclose will include an expla-
nation of the reason for the Commis-
sion’s decision, copies of any additional
materials. such as explanatory state-
ments and letters to Freedom of Infor-
mation Act requesters, which were not
previously sent to the firm.

(b) Commission finding a iesser period is
required. The Commission may deter-
mine that the public health and safety
requires less than 10 working days ad-
vance notice of its intent to disclose
information claimed to be inaccurate.
For example, the Commission may de-
termine it is necessary to warn the
public quickly because individuals may
be in danger from a product hazard or
a potential hazard, or to correct prod-
uct safety information released by
third persons, which mischaracterized
statements made by the Commission
about the product or which attributes
to the Commission statements about
the product which the Commission did
not make.

(c) Notice of findings. The Commission
will inform a manufacturer or private
labeler of a product which is the sub-
ject of a public health and safety find-
ing that the public health and safety
requires less than 10 days advance no-
tice either orally or in writing, depend-
ing on the immediacy of the need for
quick action; and the Commission will
publish the finding in the FEDERAL

REGISTER. Firms will be notified in ad-
vance of the date and time, if possible.
at which the Commission intends to
disclose the information. Disclosure
may be concurrently with the filing of
the FEDERAL  REGISTER notice and need
not await its publication. The FEDERAL
REGISTER notice prepared under section
6(b)(2) may be submitted simulta-
neously with or after a FEDERAL RE G-
ISTER notice prepared under section
6(b)(l) (seeSllOl.23(c)).

Q 1101.26 Circumstances when the
Commission does not provide notice
and opportunity to comment.

(a) Notice to the extent practicable. Sec-
tion 6(b)(l) requires that “to the extent
practicable” the Commission must pro-

16 CFR Ch. II (l-l-97 Edition)

vide manufacturers and private label-
ers notice and opportunity to comment
before disclosing information frorn
which the public can ascertain readily
their identity.

(b) Circumstances when notice and op-
portunity to comment is not practicable.
The Commission has determined that
there are various circumstances when
notice and opportunity to comment is
not practicable. Examples include the
following:

(1) When the Commission has taken
reasonable steps to assure that the
company to which the information per-
tains is out of business and has no
identifiable successor.

(2) When the information is disclosed
in testimony in response to an order of
the court during litigation to which
the Commission is not a party.

Subpart D-Reasonable Steps
Commission Will Take To As-
sure Information It Discloses Is
Accurate, and That Disclosure
Is Fair in the Circumstances
and Reasonably Related to
Effectuating the Purposes of
the Acts it Administers

5 1101.31 General requirements.

(a) Timing of decisions. The Commis-
sion will attempt to make its decision
on disclosure so that it can disclose in-
formation in accordance with section
6(b) as soon as is reasonably possible
after expiration of the statutory thirty
day moratorium on disclosure.

(b) Inclusion of comments. In disclos-
ing any information under this sectian,
the Commission will include any com-
ments or other information submitted
by the manufacturer or private labeler
unless the manufacturer or private ‘la-
beler at the time it submits its section
6(b) comments specifically requests t.he
Commission not to include the com-
ments or to include only a designated
portion of the comments and disclosure
of the comments on such a designated
portion is not necessary to assure that
the disclosure of the information which
is the subject of the comments is fair
in the circumstances.
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(c) Explanatory statements. Where ap-
propriate, the Commission will accom-
pany the disclosure of information sub-
ject to this subpart with an explana-
tory statement that makes the nature
of the information disclosed clear to
the public. Inclusion of an explanatory
statement is in addition to, and not a
substitute for, taking reasonable steps
to assure the accuracy of information.
To the extent it is practical the Com-
mission will also accompany the dis-
closure with any other relevant infor-
mation in its possession that places the
released information in context.

(d) Information previously ‘disclosed. If
the Commission has previously dis-
closed, in accordance with section
6(b)(l), the identical information it in-
tends to disclose again in the same for-
mat, it will not customarily take any
additional steps to assure accuracy un-
less the Commission has some reason
to question its accuracy or unless the
firm, in its comments responding to
the Commission’s initial section 6(b)
notice, specifically requests the oppor-
tunity to comment on subsequent dis-
closures, or unless the Commission de-
termines that sufficient time has
passed to warrant seeking section 6(b)
comment again. Before disclosing the
information the Commission will again
review the information to see if accu-
racy is called into question and will
further look to whether disclosure is
fair in the circumstances and reason-
ably related to effectuating the pur-
poses of the Acts the Commission ad-
ministers.

§1101.32  Reasonable steps to assure
information is accurate.

(a) The Commission considers that
the following types of actions are rea-
sonable steps to assure the accuracy of
information it proposes to release to
the public:

(1) The Commission staff or a quali-
fied person or entity outside the Com-
mission (e.g., someone with requisite
training or experience, such as a fire
marshal, a fire investigator, an elec-
trical engineer, or an attending physi-
cian) conducts an investigation or an
inspection which yields or corroborates
the product information to be dis-
closed; or

g 1101.32

(2) The Commission staff conducts a
technical, scientific, or other evalua-
tion which yields or corroborates the
product information to be disclosed or
the staff obtains a copy of such an
evaluation conducted by a qualified
person or entity; or

(3) The Commission staff provides the
information to be disclosed to the per-
son who submitted it to the Commis-
sion for review and, if necessary, cor-
rection, and the submitter confirms
the information as accurate to the best
of the submitter’s knowledge and be-
lief, provided that:

(i) The confirmation is made by the
person injured or nearly injured in an
incident involving the product: or

(ii) The confirmation is made by a
person who, on the basis of his or her
own observation or experience, identi-
fies an alleged safety-related defect in
or problem with such a product even
though no incident or injury associated
with the defect or problem may have
occurred; or

(iii) The confirmation is made by an
eyewitness to an injury or safety-relat-
ed incident involving such a produc:t;
or

(iv) The confirmation is made by an
individual with requisite training Ior
experience who has investigated and/or
determined the cause of deaths, inju-
ries or safety-related incidents involv-
ing such a product. Such persons would
include, for example, a fire marshal, a
fire investigator, an electrical engi-
neer, an ambulance attendant, or an
attending physician; or

(v) The confirmation is made by a
parent or guardian of a child involved
in an incident involving such a prald-
uct, or by a person to whom a child is
entrusted on a temporary basis.

(b) The steps set forth below are the
steps the Commission will take to ana-
lyze the accuracy of information which
it proposes to release to the public.

(1) The Commission will review each
proposed disclosure of information
which is susceptible of factual verifica-
tion to assure that reasonable steps
have been taken to assure accuracy in
accordance with 9 1101.32(a).

(2) As described in subpart C. the
Commission will provide a manufac-
turer or private labeler with a sum-
mary or text of the information the
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5 1101.33

Commission proposes to disclose and
will invite comment with respect to
that information.

(3) If the Commission receives no
comments or only general, undocu-
mented comments claiming inaccu-
racy. the Commission will review the
information i n accordance with
5 1101.32(a) and release it, generally
without further investigating its accu-
racy if there is nothing on the face of
the information that calls its accuracy
into question.

(4) If a firm comments on the accu-
racy of the information the Commis-
sion proposes to disclose, the Commis-
sion will review the information in
light of the comments. The degree of
review by the Commission and the
weight accorded a firm’s comments
will be directly related to the specific-
ity and completeness of the firm’s com-
ments on accuracy and the accompany-
ing documentation. Documented com-
ments will be given more weight than
undocumented comments. Specific
comments will be given more weight
than general comments. Further steps
may be taken to determine the accu-
racy of the information if the Commis-
sion determines such action appro-
priate.

3 1101.33 ReasonabIe  steps to assure
information release is fair in the
ciricumstances,

(a) The steps set forth below are the
steps the Commission has determined
are reasonable to take to assure disclo-
sure of information to the public is fair
in the circumstances:

(1) The Commission will accompany
information disclosed to the public
with the manufacturer’s or private la-
beler’s comments unless. the manufac-
turer or private labeler asks in its sec-
tion 6(b) comments that its comments
or a designated portion thereof not ac-
company the information.

(2) The Commission generally will ac-
company the disclosure of information
with an explanatory statement that
makes the nature of the information
disclosed clear to the public. The Com-
mission will also take reasonable steps
to disclose any other relevant informa-
tion it its possession that will assure
disclosure is fair in the circumstances.

16 CFR Ch. II (l-l-97 Edition)

(3) The Commission will limit the
form of disclosure to that which it con-
siders appropriate in the cir-
cumstances. For example, the Commis-
sion may determine it is not appr’o-
priate to issue a nationwide press re-
lease in a particular situation and
rather will issue a press release di-
rected at certain localities, regions, or
user populations.

(4) The Commission may delay dis-
closure of information in some cir-
cumstances. For example, the Commis-
sion may elect to postpone an informa-
tion release until an investigatio:n.
analysis or test of a product is com-
plete, rather than releasing informa-
tion piecemeal.

(b) The Commission will not disclose
information when it determines that
disclosure would not be fair in the cir-
cumstances. The following are exam-
ples of disclosures which generally
would not be fair in the circumstances.

(1) Disclosure of information fur-
nished by a firm to facilitate prompt
remedial action or settlement of a case
when the firm has a reasonable expec-
tation that the information will be
maintained by the Commission in
concidence.

(2) Disclosure of notes or minutes of
meetings to discuss or negotiate settle-
ment agreements and of drafts of docu-
ments prepared during settlement ne-
gotiations, where the firm has a rea-
sonable expectation that such written
materials will be maintained by the
Commission in confidence.

(3) Disclosure of the work-product of
attorneys employed by a firm and in-
formation subject to an attorney/client
privilege, if the Commission has ob-
tained the information from the client
or the attorney, the attorney or client
advises the Commission of the con-
fidential nature of the information at
the time it is submitted to the Com-
mission, and the information has been
maintained in confidence by the client ,
and the attorney.

(4) Disclosure of a firm’s commenls
(or a portion thereof) submitted under
section 6(b)(l)  over the firm’s objec-
tion.
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5 1101.34 Reasonable steps to assure
information release is “reasonably
related to effectuating the purposes
of the Acts” the Commission admin-
is ters.

(a) The steps set forth below are the
steps the Commission has determined
are reasonable to take to assure that
the disclosure of information to the
public effectuates the purposes of the
Acts it administers.

(1) Purposes of the CPSA. The Com-
mission will review information to de-
termine whether disclosure would be
reasonably related to effectuating one
or more of the specific purposes of the
CPSA. as set forth in sections 2(b) and
5. 15 U.S.C. 2051(b) and 2054.

(2) Puxposes  of the FHSA. FFA, PPPA
and RSA. The Commission will also re-
view information concerning products
subject to the transferred acts it ad-
ministers and to the Commission’s spe-
cific functions under those acts to de-
termine whether disclosure of informa-
tion would be reasonably related to ef-
fectuating the purposes of those acts.

(3) Purposes of the FOIA. FOIA re-
quests will be reviewed to determine
whether disclosure of the information
is reasonably related to effectuating
one or more of the purposes of the acts
administered by the Commission. In
the event of a close question on this
issue, the Commission will defer to the
purposes of the FOIA. The FOIA estab-
lishes a general right of the public to
have access to information in the Com-
mission’s possession, particularly in-
formation that reveals whether the
Commission is meeting its statutory
responsibilities or information upon
which the Commission bases a decision
that aiTects the public health and safe-
ty*

(b) In reviewing proposed information
disclosures, the Commission will con-
sider disclosing the material on the
basis of whether release of the informa-
tion, when taken as a whole, was pre-
pared or is maintained in the course of
or to support an activity of the Com-
mission designed to accomplish one or
more of the statutory purposes.

§ 1101.42

Subpart E-Statutor
Section 6iy

Exceptions of
b)(4)

9 1101.41 Generally.

(a) Scope. This subpart describes and
interprets the exceptions to the re-
quirements of section 6 (b)(l)-(b)(3)
that are set forth in section 6(b) (4).
These exceptions apply to (1) informa-
tion about a product reasonably relat-
ed to the subject matter of an immi-
nent hazard action in federal court; (2)
information about a product which the
Commission has reasonable cause to
believe violates the prohibited act sec-
tion of one of the acts the Commission
administers and the information is rea-
sonably related to the alleged viola-
tions: (3) information in the course of
or concerning a rulemaking proceed-
ing: or (4) information in the course of
or concerning an adjudicatory, admin-
istrative or judicial proceeding.

(b) Application to transferred act. The
Commission will apply the exceptions
contained in section 6(b)(4) to those
provisions in the transferred acts, com-
parable to the specific provisions in the
CPSA to which section 6(b)(4) applies,

5 1101.42 Imminent hazard exception.

(a) Statutory provision. Sect ion
6(b)(4)(A) provides that the require-
ments of section 6(b)(l) do not apply to
public disclosure of “information about
any consumer product with respect to
which product the Commission has
filed an action under section 12 (relat-
ing to imminently hazardous prod-
ucts).”

(b) Scope of exception. This exception
applies once the Commission has filed
an action under section 12 of the CPSA
(15 U.S.C. 2061). in a United States dis-
trict court. Once the exception applies,
information may be disclosed to the
public while the proceeding is pending
without following the requirements of
section 6(b)(l) if the information con-
cerns or relates to the product alleged
to be imminently hazardous. Upon ter-
mination of the proceeding, informa-
tion filed with the court or otherwise
made public is not subject to section
6(b). Information in the Commission’s
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possession which has not been made
public is subject to section 6(b).

0 1101.43 Prohibited acts exception.

(a) Statutory provision. Sect ion
(6) (b) (4) (A) P rovides that the require-
ments of section 6(b)(l) do not apply to
public disclosure of information about
any consumer product which the Com-
mission has reasonable cause to believe
is in violation of a “prohibited act”
section under any of the statutes ad-
ministered by the Commission.

(b) Scope of exception. This exception
applies once the Commission has “rea-
son to believe” there has occurred a
violation of sections 19(a) (1). (2). and
(5) or (10) of the CPSA which pertains
to a consumer product. This exception
also applies once the Commission has
“reasonable cause to believe” there has
occurred a “prohibited act” pertaining
to a product regulated under the trans-
ferred acts. Once the exception applies,
the Commission may disclose informa-
tion to the public without following
the requirements of section 6(b)(I) if
the information concerning the prod-
uct is reasonably related to the viola-
tive practice or condition.

S 1101.44 Rulemaking proceeding ex-
ception.

(a) Statutory provision. Sect ion
WdW(B)  Provides that the require-
ments of section 6(b)(l) do not apply to
public disclosure of information “in
the course of or concerning a rule-
making proceeding (which shall com-
mence upon the publication of an ad-
vance notice of proposed rulemaking or
a notice of proposed rulemaking) + l *
under this Act.”

(b) Scope of exception. This exception
applies upon publication in the FE D-
ERAL REGISTER of an advance notice of
proposed rulemaking or, if no advance
notice of proposed rulemaking is is-
sued. upon publication in the FEDERAL

REGISTER of a notice of proposed rule-
making, under any of the acts the
Commission administers. Once the ex-
ception applies, the Commission may
publicly disclose information in the
course of the rulemaking proceeding
which is presented during the proceed-
ing or which is contained or referenced
in the public record of the proceeding
and or which concerns the proceeding
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without following the requirements alf
section 6(b)(l). Documentation support-
ing the public record is also exceptecd
from section 6(b). A rulemaking pro-
ceeding includes a proceeding either to
issue, to amend, or to revoke a rule.

(c) The phrase “in the course of’ re-
fers to information disclosed as part of
the proceeding and may, therefore, in-
clude information generated before the
proceeding began and later presented
as part of the proceeding. A rule-
making proceeding ends once the Com-
mission has published the final rule or
a notice of termination of the rule-
making in the FEDERAL REGISTER.

(d) The phrase “concerning” refers t.o
information about the proceeding itself
both after the proceeding has begun
and indefinitely thereafter. Therefore,
the Commission may publicly disclose
information that describes the sub-
stance, process and outcome of the pro-
ceeding. By issuing opinions and public
statements, the Commissioners, and
the presiding official, who act as
decisionmakers. may also publicly ex-
plain their individual votes and any de-
cision rendered.

5 1101.45 Adjudicatory proceeding ex-
ception.

(a) Statutory provision. Sect ion
6(b)(4)(B) provides that the require-
ments of section 6(b)(l) do not apply to
public disclosure of “information in
the course of or concerning * l * [an]
adjudicatory proceeding * * l under
this Act.”

(b) Scope of exception. This exception
applies once the Commission begins an
administrative adjudication under the
CPSA. The Commission will also apply
the exception to any administrative
adjudicatory proceeding under FHSA.
FAA, or PPPA. An adjudicatory pro-
ceeding begins with the filing of a com-
plaint under section 15(c) or (d), 17(a)(l)
or (3). or 20 of the CPSA (15 U.S.C.
2064(c) or (d), 2066(a) (I), or (3). or 2069);
section 15 of the FHSA (15 U.S.C. 12734);
section 5(b) of the FFA, (15 U.S.C.
1194(b)); or section 4(c) of the PPPA (15
U.S.C. 1473(c)). An adjudicatory pro-
ceeding ends when the Commission is-
sues a final order, 16 CFR 1025.51-
1025.58.

(c) The phrase “in the course of’ re-
fers to information disclosed as part of
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the adjudication, whether in docu-
ments filed or exchanged during dis-
covery, or in testimony given in such
proceedings, and may therefore, in-
clude information generated before the
adjudication began.

(d) The phrase “concerning” refers to
information about the administrative
adjudication itself, both once it begins
and indefinitely thereafter. Therefore.
the Commission may publicly disclose
information that describes the sub-
stance, process and outcome of the pro-
ceeding including, for example, the ef-
fectiveness of any corrective action
such as information on the number of
products corrected as a result of a re-
medial action. By issuing opinions and
public statements, the Commissioners
and the presiding official, who act as
decisionmakers, may publicly explain
their individual votes and any decision
rendered.

filing of a request for exemption and
ends when the request is denied or. if
granted, when the Commission takes
the first step to implement the exemp-
tion, e.g., when an amendment to the
rule or regulation is proposed.

(3) A proceeding to issue a subpoena
or general or special order. This pro-
ceeding begins with a staff request to
the Commission to issue a subpoena or
general or special order and ends onc:e
the request is granted or denied.

(4) A proceeding to act on a motion
to quash or to limit a subpoena or gen-
eral or special order. This proceeding
begins with the filing with the Com-
mission of a motion to quash or to
limit and ends when the motion is
granted or denied.

[48 FR 57430. Dec. 29. 1983. as amended at 49
FR 8428. Mar 7. 19841

(5) Any judicial proceeding to whic:h
the Commission is a party. This pro-
ceeding begins when a complaint is
filed and ends when a final decision (in-
cluding appeal) is rendered with re-
spect to the Commission.

5 1101.46 Other administrative or judi-
cial proceeding exception.

(a) Statutory provision. Sect ion
6(b)(4)(B) provides that the require-
ments of section 6(b)(l) do not apply to
public disclosure of “information in
the course of or concerning any * + +
other administrative or judicial pro-
ceeding under this Act.”

(6) Any administrative proceeding to
which the Commission is a party, such
as an administrative proceeding before
the Merit Systems Protection Board or
the Federal Labor Relations Authority.
This proceeding begins and ends in ac-
cordance with the applicable regula-
tions or procedures of the administra-
tive body before which the proceeding
is heard.

(b) Scope of exception. This exception
applies to an administrative or judicial
proceeding, other than a rulemaking or
administrative adjudicatory proceed-
ing, under the CPSA. FHSA, FFA. or
PPPA. Proceedings within this excep-
tion include:

. (1) A proceeding to act on a petition
to start a rulemaking proceeding. This
proceeding begins with the filing of a
petition and ends when the petition is
denied or. if granted. when the rule-
making proceeding begins. Information
subject to the exception for petition
proceedings is the petition itself and
the supporting documentation, and in-
formation subsequently compiled by
the staff and incorporated or ref-
erenced in the staff briefing papers for
and recommendation to the Commis-
sion.

(7) A proceeding to obtain a retrac-
tion from the Commission pursuant to
subpart F of these rules. This proceeld-
ing begins with the filing with the Sec-
retary of the Commission of a request
for retraction and ends when the re-
quest is denied or, if granted, when the
information is retracted.

(c) In the course of or concerning. The
phrase “in the course of or concerning”
shall have the same meaning as set
forth in either S 1101.44 (c) and (d) or
3 1101.45 (c) and (d). whichever is appli-
cable.

Subpart F-Retraction

f 1101.51 Commission interpretation.

(2) A proceeding to act on a request
for exemption from a rule or regula-
tion. This proceeding begins with the

(a) Statutory provisions. Section 6(b) (7)
of the CPSA provides: If the Commis-
sion finds that, in the administration
of this Act, it has made public disclo-
sure of inaccurate or misleading infor-
mation which reflects adversely upon
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the safety of any consumer product or
class of consumer products, or the
practices of any manufacturer, private
labeler, distributor, or retailer of
consumer products, it shall, in a man-
ner equivalent to that in which such
disclosure was made, take reasonable
steps to publish a retraction of such in-
accurate or misleading information.

(b) Scope. Section 6(b)(7) applies to
inaccurate or misleading information
only if it is adverse--i.e., if it reflects
adversely either on the safety of a
consumer product or on the practices
of a manufacturer, private labeler, dis-
tributor or retailer. In addition, the
Commission will apply section 6(b)(7)
to information about products, and
about manufacturers and private label-
ers of products, the Commission may
regulate under any of the statutes i t
administers. Section 6(b)(7) applies to
information already disclosed by the
Commission, members of the Commis-
sion. or the Commission employees,
agents, contractors or representatives
in their official capacities.

5 1101.52 Procedure for retraction.
(a) InlCiaHve. The Commission may

retract information under section
6(b)(7) on the initiative of the Commis-
sion, upon the request of a manufac-
turer, private labeler, distributor, or
retailer of a consumer product, or upon
the request of any other person in ac-
cordance with the procedures provided
in this section.

(b) Request for retraction. Any manu-
facturer, private labeler, distributor or
retailer of a consumer product or any
other person may request a retraction
if he/she believes the Commission or an
individual member, employee, agent.
contractor or representative of the
Commission has made public disclosure
of inaccurate or misleading informa-
tion, which reflects adversely either on
the safety of a product with which the
firm deals or on the practices of the
firm. The request must be in writing
and addressed to the Secretary, CPSC.
Washington, D.C. 20207.

(c) Content of request. A request for
retraction must include the following
information to the extent it is reason-
ably available:

(1) The information disclosed for
which retraction is requested, the date
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on which the information was dis-
closed, the manner in which it was dis-
closed, who disclosed it, the type of
document (e.g., letter, memorandum,
news release) and any other relevant
information the firm has to assist the
Commission in identifying the infor-
mation. A photocopy of the disclosure
should accompany the request.

(2) A statement of the specific as-
pects of the information the firm be-
lieves are inaccurate or misleading and
reflect adversely either on the safety of
a consumer product with which the
firm deals or on the firm’s practices.

(3) A statement of the reasons the
firm believes the information is inac-
curate or misleading and reflects a.d-
versely either on the safety of a
consumer product with which the firm
deals or on the firm’s practices.

(4) A statement of the action the firm
requests the Commission to take in
publishing a retraction in a manner
equivalent to that in which disclosure
was made.

(5) Any additional data or informa-
tion the firm believes is relevant.

(d) Commission action on request. The
Commission will act expeditiously on
any request for retraction within 30
working days unless the Commission
determines, for good cause, that a
longer time period is appropriate. If
the Commission finds that the Com-
mission or any individual member, em-
ployee, agent contractor or representa-
tive of the Commission has made pub-
lic disclosure of inaccurate or mislead-
ing information that reflects adversely
either on the safety of the firm’s prod-
uct or the practices of the firm, the
Commission will publish a retraction
of information in a manner equivalent
to that in which the disclosure was
made. If the Commission finds that
fuller disclosure is necessary, it will
publish a retraction in the manner it
determines appropriate under the cir-
cumstances.

(e) Notification to requester. The Com-
mission will promptly notify the re-
quester in writing of its decision on :re-
quest for retraction. Notification shall
set forth the reasons for the Commis-
sion’s decision.
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Subpart G-Information Submitted
Pursuant to Section 15(b) of
the CPSA

§ 1101.61 Generally.

(a) Generally. In addition to the re-
quirements of section 6(b)(l).  section
6(b)(S)  of the CPSA imposes further
limitations on the disclosure of infor-
mation submitted to the Commission
pursuant to section 15(b) of the CPSA.
15 U.S.C. 2064(b).

(b) Criteria for disclosure. Under sec-
tion 6(b)(S)  the Commission shall not
disclose to the public information
which is identified as being submitted
pursuant to section 15(b) or which is
treated by the Commission staff as
being submitted pursuant to section
15(b). Section 6(b)(5) also applies to in-
formation voluntarily submitted after
a firm’s initial report to assist the
Commission in its evaluation of the
section 15 report. However, the Com-
mission may disclose information sub-
mitted pursuant to section 15(b) in ac-
cordance with section 6(b)(l)-(3) if:

(1) The Commission has issued a com-
plaint under section 15 (c) or (d) of the
CPSA alleging that such product pre-
sents a substantial product hazard; or

(2) In lieu of proceeding against such
product under section 15 (c) or (d). the
Commission has accepted in writing a
remedial settlement agreement dealing
with such product; or

(3) The person who submitted the in-
formation under section 15(b) agrees to
its public disclosure.

5 1101.62 Statutory exceptions to sec-
tion 6(b) (5) requirements.

(a) Scope. The limitations established
by section 6(b)(5) do not apply to the
public disclosure of:

(1) Information with respect to a
consumer product which is the subject
of an action brought under section 12
(see 5 1101.42):

(2) Information about a consumer
product which the Commission has rea-
sonable cause to believe is in violation
of a “prohibited act” section under any
of the statutes administered by the
Commission (see S 1101.43); or

(3) Information in the course of or
concerning a judicial proceeding (see
f 1101.45).

5 1101.71

3 1101.63 Information submitted pur-
suant to section 15(b) of the CPSA.

(a) Section 6(b)(5) applies only to in-
formation provided to the Commission
by a manufacturer, distributor, or re-
tailer which is identified by the manu-
facturer, distributor or retailer, or
treated by the Commission staff as
being submitted pursuant to section
15(b).

(b) Section 6(b)(5)‘s  limitation also
applies to the portions of staff gen-
erated documents that contain, sum-
marize or analyze such information
submitted pursuant to section 15(b).

(c) Section 6(b)(5) does not apply to
information independently obtained or
prepared by the Commission staff.

Subpart H-Delegation of
Authority to Information Group a

5 1101.71 Delegation of authority.

(a) Delegation. Pursuant to section
27(b)(9) of the CPSA 15 U.S.C. 2076(b)(9)
the Commission delegates to the Gen-
eral Counsel or his or her senior staff
designees, the authority to render all
decisions under this part concerning
the release of information subject to
section 6(b) when firms have furnished
section 6(b) comment except as pro-
vided in paragraph (b). The Commis-
sion also delegates to the Secretary of
the Commission, or his or her senior
staff designee, authority to make all
decisions under this part concerning
the release of information under sec-
tion 6(b)  when firms have failed to fur-
nish section 6(b) comment or have con-
sented to disclosure except as provided
in paragraph (b) of this section. The
General Counsel shall have authority
to establish an Information Group
composed of the General Counsel and
the Secretary of the Commission or
their designees who shall be senior
staff members.

(b) Findings not deleted. The Commis-
sion does not delegate its authority-

(1) To find, pursuant to section 6(b)(l)
and 3 1101.23(b) of this part, that the
public health and safety requires less
than 30 days advance notice of pro-
posed disclosures of information.

(2) To find, pursuant to section 6(b)(2)
and f 1101.25(b) of this part, that the
public health and safety requires less
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than ten (10) days advance notice of its
intent to disclose information claimed
to be inaccurate:

(3) To decide whether it should take
reasonable steps to publish a retraction
of information in accordance with sec-
tion 6(b)(7) and S 1101.52 of this part.

(c) Final agency action; Commission de-
cision. A decision of the General Coun-
sel or the Secretary or their designees
shall be a final agency decision and
shall not be appealable as of right to
the Commission. However, the General
Counsel or the Secretary may in his or
her discretion refer an issue to the
Commission for decision.

P A R T  I lO!&CONTRIBUTIONS  T O
COSTS OF PARTICIPANTS IN DE-
VELOPMENT OF CONSUMER
PRODUCT SAFETY STANDARDS

Sec.
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1105.2 Factors.
1105.3 A more satisfactory standard.
1105.4 Eligibility.
1105.5 Applications.
1105.6 Criteria.
1105.7 Limits on compensation.
1105.8 Costs must be authorized and in-

curred.
1105.9 Itemized vouchers.
1105.10 Reasonable costs.
1105.11 Compensable costs.
1105.12 Advance contributions.
1105.13 Noncompensable cost.
1105.14 Audit and examination.

AUTHOFUTY:  Sec. 7(c).  Pub. L. 97-35. 95 Stat.
704 (15 U.S.C. 2056(c)).

SOURCE: 48 FR 57121. Dec. 28.  1983. unless
otherwise noted.

6 1105.1 Purpose.

The purpose of this part is to de-
scribe the factors the Commission con-
siders when determining whether or
not to contribute to the cost of an indi-
vidual, a group of individuals, a public
or private organization or association,
partnership or corporation (hereinafter
“participant”) who participates with
the Commission in developing stand-
ards. The provisions of this part do not
apply to and do not affect the Commis-
sion’s ability and authority to contract
with persons or groups outside the
Commission to aid the Commission in
developing proposed standards.
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5 1105.2 Factors.

The Commission may agree to con-
tribute to the cost of a participant who
participates with the Commission in
developing a standard in any case in
which the Commission determines:

(a) That a contribution is likely t.o
result in a more satisfactory standard
than would be developed without a con-
tribution: and

(b) That the participant to whom a
contribution is made is financially re-
sponsible.

!j 1105.3 A more satisfactory standard..

In considering whether a contribu-
tion is likely to result in a more satis-
factory standard, the Commission shall
consider:

(a) The need for representation of one
or more particular interests, expertise,
or points of view in the development
proceeding; and

(b) The extent to which particular in-
terests, points of view, or expertise can
reasonably be expected to be rep-
resented if the Commission does not
provide any financial contribution.

5 1105.4 Eligibility.

In order to be eligible to receive a ffi-
nancial contribution, a participant
must request in advance a specific con-
tribution with an explanation as to
why the contribution is likely to result
in a more satisfactory standard than
would be developed without a contribu-
tion. The request for a contribution
shall contain, to the fullest extent pos-
sible and appropriate, the following in-
formation:

(a) A description of the point of view,
interest and/or expertise that the par-
ticipant intends to bring to the pro-
ceeding:

(b) The reason(s) that representation
of the participant’s interest, point of
view, or expertise can reasonably be ex-
pected to contribute substantially to a
full and fair determination of the is-
sues involved in the proceeding:

(c) An explanation of the economic
interest, if any, that the participant
has (and individuals or groups compris-
ing the participant have) in any Com-
mission determination related to the
proceeding;
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